I. Tracking armed conflicts and peace processes in 2018

IAN DAVIS

In 2018, active armed conflicts occurred in 27 states: 1 in the Americas; 7 in Asia and Oceania; 1 in Europe; 7 in the Middle East and North Africa; and 11 in sub-Saharan Africa (see sections II-VI, respectively).¹ As in preceding years, the vast majority took place within a single country (intrastate), between government forces and one or more armed non-state groups. Only one was fought between states (the border clashes between India and Pakistan), and two were fought between state forces and armed groups that aspired to statehood, with the fighting sometimes spilling outside the recognized state's borders (between Israel and the Palestinians and between Turkey and the Kurds). Of the intrastate conflicts, three were major armed conflicts (with more than 10 000 conflict-related deaths in the year)-Afghanistan (approximately 43 700 reported fatalities), Yemen (30 700) and Syria (30 200)-and 13 were high-intensity armed conflicts (with 1000-9999 conflict-related deaths in the year)-Iraq (6200), Nigeria (6200), Somalia (5100), the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC, 3000), Turkey (2000), the Philippines (1800), Mali (1800), Ethiopia (1600), South Sudan (1500), Cameroon (1500), Egypt (1200), the Central African Republic (CAR, 1200) and Libya (1100). These categorizations should be considered tentative, however; as the compiler of these fatalities data, the Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED), cautioned: 'Fatality information is the most biased, and least accurate, part of any conflict report and extreme caution should be employed when using any fatality number to show patterns'.² All three major armed conflicts and most of the high-intensity armed conflicts were internationalized; that is, they involved foreign elements that helped prolong or exacerbate the conflict.

This section discusses the definition of 'armed conflict' and related terms used in this chapter, and then highlights salient (and largely continuing) features of these armed conflicts and some of their main consequences in 2018, as well as key developments in peace processes during the year.

 $^{^1}$ For the definition of 'armed conflict' and related terms used in this section and chapter, see the subsection 'Defining armed conflict' and box 2.1 below.

² Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED), 'Data export tool', [n.d.]; and ACLED, 'Fatalities', [n.d.]. On casualty counting, see also Giger, A., 'Casualty recording in armed conflict: Methods and normative issues', *SIPRI Yearbook 2016*, pp. 247–61.

Data set	Coverage (most recent year)	Type of information	Methodology
Uppsala Conflict Data Program, Georeferenced Event Dataset, <www.ucdp. uu.se/ged></www.ucdp. 	Global (2017)	Date Location Actors Event type Fatalities	All forms of armed violence by organized actors with political objectives resulting in at least 1 fatality. Three event types: state- based armed conflict; non-state conflict; and one-sided violence.
Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project, <www. acleddata.com></www. 	Africa Middle East South Asia South East Asia (2018)	Date Location Actors Event type Fatalities	All 'political violence and protest events', violent and nonviolent (e.g. troop movements), with no fatality threshold. Six event types: battles; explosions/remote violence; violence against civilians; protests; riots; and strategic development.

Table 2.1. Forms of armed violence and their coverage in two key data sets

Defining armed conflict

Armed conflicts are increasingly complex and multifaceted, with multiple actors who have diverse and changeable objectives.³ This complexity is a major challenge to the conceptual and legal categorization of armed conflict, as well as thinking on peacebuilding and conflict prevention.⁴ Determining the existence of an 'armed conflict' within the framework of international law, for example, differs according to whether the conflict occurs between states (interstate armed conflict) or between a state and one or more non-state groups (intrastate armed conflict).⁵ Criminal violence poses further problems; although it can threaten the authority and capability of a state as much as an armed conflict, it falls outside of this framework of international law.

In 2018, the vast majority of armed conflicts occurred within states. While interstate armed conflicts are relatively straightforward to identify, there is often no clear dividing line between intrastate armed conflicts and usually smaller-scale incidents of internal political violence. The threshold that distinguishes these two categories must be evaluated on a case-by-case basis by weighing a range of indicative data. This might include whether explicit political goals are stated by the actors, the duration of the conflict, the frequency of the acts of violence and military operations and the degree of continuity between them, the nature of the weapons used, displacement of

³ See Davis, I., 'Tracking armed conflicts and peace processes in 2017', SIPRI Yearbook 2018, pp. 30–31.

⁴ This complexity is captured in United Nations and World Bank, *Pathways for Peace: Inclusive Approaches to Preventing Violent Conflict* (World Bank: Washington, DC, 2018).

⁵ See e.g. International Committee of the Red Cross, 'Violence and the use of force', July. 2011.

civilians, territorial control by opposition forces, and the number of victims (including the dead and wounded and displaced people).⁶

This complexity also contributes to the differences between the main data sets on violence and conflict, including the two that are predominantly used in this chapter: ACLED and the Uppsala Conflict Data Program's Georeferenced Event Dataset, each of which has its own definitions and methodology (see table 2.1).⁷

This chapter offers a primarily descriptive (rather than quantitative) synopsis of trends and events in 2018 affecting key armed conflicts.⁸ It uses a loose framework to characterize and distinguish between armed conflicts within the three major categories: interstate, intrastate and extrastate (see box 2.1). It also differentiates them from other kinds of organized group violence (such as criminal violence). To define a series of violent events as an armed conflict, it uses a threshold of 25 conflict-related deaths in a year.

Significant features of armed conflict in 2018

Most post-cold war armed conflicts are fought not only by regular armies but also by militias and armed civilians. Fighting is often intermittent with a wide range of intensities and brief ceasefires, and rarely occurs on welldefined battlefields. The nature of most armed conflicts is context specific; this subsection highlights some of the most significant features of several armed conflicts in 2018.

While evidence suggests that violence is becoming increasingly concentrated in urban areas, this largely relates to political and criminal violence (issues that are largely outside the scope of this chapter).⁹ The picture regarding armed conflicts is more mixed. While many post-cold war armed conflicts tend to be fought primarily in urban areas, others retain a strong rural dimension. Civilians are at great risk from both urban and rural armed conflict, but the risks multiply in urban settings. According to one study, when explosive weapons were used in urban areas (defined in the research as 'populated areas'), for the eighth consecutive year over 90 per cent of the casualties were civilians (compared to 20 per cent in rural or 'other' areas).¹⁰

⁶ Vité, S., 'Typology of armed conflicts in international humanitarian law: Legal concepts and actual situations', *International Review of the Red Cross*, vol. 91, no. 873 (Mar. 2009).

⁷ For an overview of the major advances in the collection and availability of armed conflict data, see Brzoska, M., 'Progress in the collection of quantitative data on collective violence', *SIPRI Yearbook 2016*, pp. 191–200.

⁸ For more on events in 2018 related to armaments, disarmament and international security, see annex C in this volume.

⁹ Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), *States of Fragility 2016: Understanding Violence* (OECD: Paris, 2016); Anthony, I., 'International humanitarian law: ICRC guidance and its application in urban warfare', *SIPRI Yearbook 2017*, pp. 545–53; and International Committee of the Red Cross, 'War in cities', [n.d.].

¹⁰ Action on Armed Violence, '2018: A year of explosive violence', 11 Jan. 2019.

Box 2.1. Definitions of armed conflict used in this chapter

Armed conflict involves the use of armed force between two or more state or non-state organized armed groups. For the purpose of this chapter, it is defined as conflict causing 25 or more deaths in a given year. With the caveat that data on war deaths is often imprecise and tentative, the chapter characterizes such conflicts, based on the number of conflict-related deaths in the current year, as *major* (10 000 or more deaths), *high-intensity* (1000–9999 deaths) or *low-intensity* (25–999 deaths).

Armed conflict can be further categorized as follows.

Interstate armed conflict, war between two or more states, is now rare and mostly occurs at lower intensities. While territorial, border and other disputes persist between states, they are less likely to escalate to armed conflict.

Intrastate armed conflict is the most common form of armed conflict and usually involves sustained violence between one or more armed groups representing the state and one or more non-state groups fighting with explicitly political goals (e.g. taking control of the state or part of the territory of the state). It can also be classified as follows:

- Subnational armed conflict is typically confined to particular areas within a sovereign state, with economic and social activities in the rest of the country proceeding relatively normally. This kind of conflict often takes place in stable, middle-income countries with relatively strong state institutions and capable security forces. Sometimes it takes place in a troubled border region in a large country that expanded geographically in the past or has arbitrarily drawn borders.
- *Civil war* involves most of the country and results in at least 1000 conflict-related deaths in a given year.
- Either type of conflict is considered *internationalized* if there is significant involvement of a foreign entity (excluding United Nations peace operations) that is clearly prolonging or exacerbating the conflict—such as armed intervention in support of, or provision of significant levels of weapons or military training to, one or more of the conflict parties by a foreign government or foreign non-state actor.

Extrastate armed conflict occurs between a state and a political entity that is not widely recognized as a state but has long-standing aspirations of statehood (e.g. the conflict between Israel and the Palestinians). Such conflicts, which are rare, may take place both inside and outside of the state boundaries recognized by the international community.

The use of explosive weapons in urban areas—especially explosive weapons with a large destructive radius, inaccurate delivery system or capacity to deliver multiple munitions over a wide area—is a growing concern and the focus of some humanitarian arms control efforts.¹¹

The number of armed groups involved in conflict has been increasing over the past few decades, from an average of 8 per intrastate conflict in 1950 to 14 in 2010, according to a joint United Nations–World Bank study.¹² Some armed conflicts, such as in Syria and Libya, were thought to involve

¹¹ See chapter 9, section I, in this volume. See also Overton, I. Craig, I. and Perkins, R., 'Wide-area impact: Investigating the wide-area effect of explosive weapons', Action on Armed Violence, Feb. 2016. ¹² United Nations and World Bank (note 4).

over 1000 armed groups.¹³ While differences between methods of identifying conflict actors or armed groups make comparisons between such studies difficult or impossible, the trend towards increasing numbers of armed groups appeared to continue: ACLED recorded 2271 distinct, named armed actors in 2018, an increase of 23 per cent compared to 2017. Despite the growing numbers of non-state armed groups, state forces remained the most powerful and violent actors in 2018 and were responsible for the largest number of civilian fatalities, according to ACLED.¹⁴

Organized violence, as measured by ACLED, decreased overall in 2018, but spread to more places. Three armed conflicts—in Afghanistan, Syria and Yemen—had the highest rates of organized violence and highest casualties, with a combined total of nearly 100 000 fatalities in 2018.¹⁵

The forced recruitment and use of child soldiers continues to be a feature of contemporary armed conflict. In 2017, the last year for which data is available, more than 8000 children were recruited into the ranks of non-state or state-affiliated armed forces (an increase of 3 per cent over 2016). The number of verified cases quadrupled in the CAR, doubled in the DRC, increased significantly in Somalia, and remained high in Nigeria, South Sudan, Syria and Yemen.¹⁶

Sexual violence is widely perpetrated in armed conflict. The two main international policy responses have been UN Security Council Resolution 1820, which acknowledges the systematic and prevalent use of rape as a war tactic, and the 1998 Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, which promises to prosecute those most accountable for 'unimaginable atrocities that deeply shock the conscience of humanity' and explicitly criminalizes rape and other forms of sexual violence under international law.¹⁷ In his annual report on conflict-related sexual violence, the UN Secretary-General listed the rise of violent extremism, arms proliferation, mass displacement and the collapse of the rule of law as critical triggers for this violence, which in 2017 (the year covered by the report) took place in the conflicts in Afghanistan, the CAR, Colombia, the DRC, Iraq, Libya, Mali, Myanmar, Nigeria, Somalia, South Sudan, Sudan, Syria and Yemen.¹⁸ In 2018, the Nobel Peace Prize was

¹³ BBC News, 'Guide to the Syrian rebels', 13 Dec. 2013; and BBC News, 'Guide to key Libyan militia', 11 Jan. 2016.

¹⁴ Kishi, R. and Pavlik, M., 'ACLED 2018: The year in review', ACLED, 11 Jan. 2019, pp. 13–14.

¹⁵ Kishi, and Pavlik (note 14), pp. 18–20.

¹⁶ Save the Children, 'Stop the war on children: Protecting children in 21st century conflict', 2019, p. 20; and United Nations, General Assembly and Security Council, 'Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General', A/72/865-S/2018/465, 16 May 2018.

¹⁷ UN Security Council Resolution 1820 (2008), S/RES/1820 (2008), 19 June 2008; and Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, 17 July 1998. See also Koenig, K. A., Lincoln, R. and Groth, L., 'The jurisprudence of sexual violence', Sexual Violence & Accountability Project Working Paper, Human Rights Center, University of Berkeley, May 2011.

¹⁸ United Nations, Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General on conflict-related sexual violence, S/2018/250, 23 Mar. 2018. awarded to Denis Mukwege and Nadia Murad for their efforts to end the use of sexual violence as a weapon in armed conflict.¹⁹

During many of the armed conflicts, especially the major and high-intensity conflicts, other violations of international human rights and humanitarian law were also committed, including the use of starvation to achieve military ends, the denial of humanitarian aid, forced displacement, and attacks on aid workers, hospitals and schools. It is unclear whether such violations are on the increase, but the rules that are meant to protect civilians in war are clearly being broken regularly and systematically.²⁰

Consequences of armed conflict in 2018

Armed conflicts result in loss of life and life-changing injuries, displacement of civilian populations and destruction of infrastructure and institutions. They also have long-term economic, developmental, political, and social consequences.

Children appear to disproportionately suffer the consequences of armed conflicts: in 2017 (the latest year for which figures are available), 420 million children, almost one-fifth of children worldwide, were living in areas affected by armed conflict—142 million in high-intensity or major armed conflict zones (i.e. those with 1000 or more conflict-related deaths in a year).²¹ Hundreds of thousands of children die every year as a result of the indirect effects of conflict, including malnutrition, disease and the breakdown of healthcare, water supply and sanitation. The UN Secretary-General's annual report on children and armed conflict documented more than 25 000 incidents of 'grave violations' against children in conflicts around the world in 2017—the highest ever recorded. The six categories of grave violations covered in the report are: killing and maiming of children, recruitment and use of children as soldiers, sexual violence against children, abduction of children, attacks on schools and hospitals, and denial of humanitarian access.²²

Conflict deaths have been steadily declining, with battle deaths in the last 25 years accounting for only 3 per cent of the battle deaths in the last 100 years, or 7 per cent if World War II is excluded.²³ In recent years the picture has been more mixed. Total deaths from organized violence, as

²¹ Østby, G., Rustad, S. A. and Tollefsen, A. F., 'Children affected by armed conflict, 1990–2017', Conflict Trends no. 10, Peace Research Institute Oslo, 2018.

²³ Institute for Economics & Peace, Global Peace Index 2018: Measuring peace in a complex world', June 2018, p. 36.

¹⁹ Nobel Media, 'The Nobel Peace Prize for 2018'; and Mueller, B., 'Nobel peace prize winners demand global action on mass rape', *New York Times*, 10 Dec. 2018.

²⁰ See e.g. United Nations, Security Council, Report of the Secretary-General on women and peace and security, S/2018/900, 9 Oct. 2018; and United Nations, Secretary-General, 'Secretary-General's remarks to the Security Council on the protection of civilians in armed conflict', 22 May 2018.

²² See Save the Children (note 16), pp. 19–21; and United Nations (note 16).

measured by the Uppsala Conflict Data Program, reached a 15-year high in 2014 with about 103 000 deaths. Uppsala's most recent data, for 2017, showed almost 92 000 deaths, a decrease for the third successive year to a level 32 per cent lower than the latest peak in 2014.²⁴ More limited in its geographic coverage (for 2018 it covered Asia, the Middle East and Africa, but not Europe or the Americas) but broader in scope in the forms of violence and conflict events covered, ACLED reported a 23 per cent reduction in fatalities from political violence from 2017 to 2018, seemingly confirming a continuation in the downward trend.²⁵ According to ACLED, reported fatalities decreased most substantially in the Middle East in 2018, and particularly across Iraq and Syria.

Armed conflict is also a major driver of displacement.²⁶ The number of forcibly displaced people worldwide at the end of 2017 was 68.5 million (including more than 25 million refugees), and it seems likely that these record numbers continued into 2018 (for which figures were not yet available at the time of publication).²⁷ An existing displacement crisis in the Americas worsened in 2018, with over half a million people escaping political violence and a collapsing economy in Venezuela (see section II)—taking the total to more than one million Venezuelans who had crossed into Colombia since 2015. Protracted displacement crises also continued in many other places, including Afghanistan, the CAR, the DRC, Myanmar, Somalia, South Sudan, Syria and Yemen. Many displaced people crossed international borders in search of protection and assistance as refugees, although the majority were displaced within their own countries.²⁸

In response to the large and protracted movements of migrants and refugees, two parallel global agreements were adopted in December 2018 after nearly two years of consultations and negotiations: the Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration (GCM); and the Global Compact on Refugees. Neither agreement is legally binding. The GCM was adopted on 10 December 2018 by 164 UN member states during an intergovernmental conference and is the first comprehensive international agreement to address global migration.²⁹ It provides a cooperative framework for states to promote measures to strengthen regular migration pathways, tackle irregular migration and protect migrants' human rights. On 19 December it

²⁴ Pettersson, T. and Eck, K., 'Organized violence, 1989–2017', *Journal of Peace Research*, vol. 55, no. <u>4</u> (2018), pp. 535–547.

²⁵ Kishi and Pavlik (note 14), pp. 13–14.

²⁶ See Grip, L., 'Coping with crises: Forced displacement in fragile contexts', SIPRI Yearbook 2017, pp. 253–284.

²⁷ UN High Commissioner for Refugees, 'Global trends: Forced displacement in 2017', 2018.

²⁸ UN High Commissioner for Refugees (note 27).

²⁹ United Nations, General Assembly, Intergovernmental Conference to Adopt the Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration, Marrakesh, Morocco, 10 and 11 Dec. 2018–draft outcome document of the conference, A/CONF.231/3, 30 July 2018.

was endorsed by the UN General Assembly: 152 countries voted in favour, 5 countries voted against (Czechia, Hungary, Israel, Poland and the United States), 12 countries abstained and 24 did not vote.³⁰ The GCM was rejected mainly by countries with strong opposition to migration.³¹

The Global Compact on Refugees, which builds on existing international law on the treatment of refugees, was adopted by the UN General Assembly on 17 December. It aims to achieve more equitable sharing of the responsibility for hosting and supporting the world's refugees and has been more widely accepted than the GCM, with only the USA and Hungary voting against it.³²

In 2018, acute food insecurity as a result of protracted armed conflicts affected seven countries—Afghanistan, the CAR, the DRC, Somalia, South Sudan, Syria and Yemen—and one geographical region—the Lake Chad Basin (bordered by Cameroon, Chad, Niger and Nigeria). Around 56 million people needed urgent food and livelihood assistance in those countries. Three of those cases (the Lake Chad Basin, Somalia and Syria) saw improvements in food security in the latter part of 2018 in line with improvements in security. In the other five cases, however, food insecurity increased in the latter part of the year.³³

Finally, armed conflict also imposes substantial economic costs on society in both the short and long term. One study calculated the global cost of violence at \$14.8 trillion in 2017, or 12.4 per cent of the global gross domestic product (GDP)—the highest level in the last decade. The economic impact of violence in the 10 most affected countries was equivalent to 45 per cent of their GDP; the economic cost of violence in Syria, Afghanistan and South Sudan in 2017, was equivalent to 68, 63 and 49 per cent of GDP respectively. In the last decade, GDP growth has been seven times higher among countries that became more peaceful than among countries that became less peaceful.³⁴

³⁰ United Nations, General Assembly, '73/195 Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration', A/RES/73/195, 11 Jan. 2019; and *Washington Post*, 'UN General Assembly endorses global migration accord', 19 Dec. 2018.

³¹ The Economist, 'European governments in melt-down over an inoffensive migration compact',
6 Dec. 2018; and Financial Times, 'European states reject divisive UN compact on migration', 3 Dec.
2018.

³² United Nations, Report of the UN High Commissioner for Refugees, Part II: Global Compact on Refugees, A/73/12 (Part II), 2 Aug. 2018; UN News, 'Global Compact on Refugees: How is this different from the migrants' pact and how will it help?, 17 Dec. 2018; and Voice of America, 'UN states adopt Global Compact on Refugees', 17 Dec. 2018.

³³ Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) and World Food Programme (WFP), 'Monitoring food security in countries with conflict situations: A joint FAO/WFP update for the United Nations Security Council', Jan. 2019, no. 5. On the relationship between conflict and food insecurity, see FAO, International Fund for Agricultural Development, UN Children's Fund, WFP and World Health Organization, *The State of Food Security and Nutrition in the World 2018: Building Climate Resilience for Food Security and Nutrition* (FAO: Rome, 2018).

³⁴ Institute for Economics and Peace, 'The economic value of peace 2018: Measuring the global economic impact of violence and conflict', Oct. 2018.

Peace processes

Like the conflicts they address, peace processes are also increasingly complex and multidimensional, with a wide range of actors, activities and outcomes.³⁵ In 2018, they included a peace agreement ending the conflict between Ethiopia and Eritrea and the formal disbanding of the Basque separatist group Euskadi Ta Askatasuna (ETA, Basque Homeland and Liberty) in Spain. Peace processes in several of the most protracted and complex armed conflicts also showed signs of promise—especially in Afghanistan, with diplomatic engagement between the USA and the Taliban, and in South Sudan and Yemen, where new peace accords were agreed.

Peacebuilding efforts typically include disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of former combatants; ceasefire negotiations; signing of peace agreements; multilateral peace and stabilization operations; power-sharing arrangements; and state-building measures—all designed to bring about sustainable peace between parties to a conflict.³⁶ There has also been more effort in recent years to make peace processes more inclusive, especially by promoting the increased representation of women.³⁷

However, not all peace processes lead to a sustainable peace. Inconclusive political settlements, failure to address the root causes of a conflict, and ongoing insecurity and tensions have often led to a recurrence of armed conflict.³⁸ Many contemporary peace processes are long, drawn-out affairs. In some, agreements break down and hostilities resume (as in South Sudan since late 2013), whereas others achieve a relatively stable ceasefire but not a sustainable conflict settlement (such as the unresolved armed conflicts in the post-Soviet space, see section IV). Even relatively successful peace agreements, such as the 2016 agreement in Colombia, face continuing challenges (see section II).

³⁷ Cóbar, J. A., Bjertén-Günther E. and Jung, Y., 'Assessing gender perspectives in peace processes with application to the cases of Colombia and Mindanao', SIPRI Insights on Peace and Security no. 2018/6, Nov. 2018.

³⁸ Bell, C., Navigating Inclusion in Peace Settlements: Human Rights and the Creation of the Common Good (British Academy: London, June 2017); and Bell, C. and Pospisil, J., 'Navigating inclusion in transitions from conflict: The formalised political unsettlement', Journal of International Development, vol. 29, no. 5 (2017), pp. 576–93.

³⁵ Wolff, S., 'The making of peace: Processes and agreements', *Armed Conflict Survey*, vol. 4, no. 1 (2018), pp. 65–80.

³⁶ See United Nations and World Bank (note 4), p. 144. On multilateral peace operations see chapter 3 in this volume. On the role of disarmament, demobilization and reintegration programmes in peace processes, see Bussmann, M., 'Military integration, demobilization, and the recurrence of civil war', *Journal of Intervention and Statebuilding*, vol. 13, no. 1 (2019), pp. 95–111. On various interpretations of the term 'peace' as well as other tools for realizing peace, see Caparini, M. and Milante, G., 'Sustaining peace and sustainable development in dangerous places', *SIPRI Yearbook 2017*, pp. 211–252. For a database of documents that can be understood broadly as peace agreements, see United Nations, Peacemaker, 'Peace agreements: Finding Solutions to Intra-state Conflicts (Polity: Cambridge, 2017).

42 ARMED CONFLICT AND CONFLICT MANAGEMENT, 2018

Since the mid 1990s, most armed conflicts have been new outbreaks of old conflicts rather than conflicts over new issues. According to one study of 216 peace agreements signed during 1975–2011, for example, 91 were followed by a resumption of violence within five years.³⁹ This indicates both that peace processes are difficult, complex and multifaceted, and that more peace agreements succeed than fail. With the boundary between war and peace seemingly ever more blurred, identifying and conceptualizing the end of an armed conflict is also increasingly difficult.⁴⁰

³⁹ Högbladh, S., 'Peace agreements 1975–2011–updating the UCDP peace agreement dataset', eds T. Pettersson and L. Themnér, *States in Armed Conflict 2011*, Department of Peace and Conflict Research Report 99 (Uppsala University: Uppsala, 2012), pp. 39–56; and von Einsiedel, S. et al., 'Civil war trends and the changing nature of armed conflict', UN University Centre for Policy Research, Occasional Paper 10, Mar. 2017.

⁴⁰ De Franco, C., Engberg-Pedersen, A. and Mennecke, M., 'How do wars end? A multidisciplinary enquiry', *Journal of Strategic Studies*, published online 21 Mar. 2019.